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NORTH OGDEN CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES  1 
 2 
 3 

July 10, 2012 4 
 5 
The North Ogden City Council convened in a regular meeting on July 10, 2012 at 6:30 pm in the North 6 
Ogden City Council Chambers at 505 East 2600 North.  Notice of time, place and agenda of the meeting 7 
was delivered to each member of the City Council, posted on the bulletin board at the municipal office 8 
and posted to the Utah State Website on July 5, 2012.  Notice of the annual meeting schedule was 9 
published in the Standard-Examiner on January 16, 2012. 10 
 11 
 12 
PRESENT:  Richard G. Harris Mayor 13 
   Dave Hulme  Temporary Council Member 14 
   Cheryl Stoker  Council Member 15 

Kent Bailey  Council Member 16 
   Wade Bigler  Council Member 17 
   Justin Fawson  Council Member 18 
 19 
 20 
STAFF PRESENT: Ronald F. Chandler City Manager 21 

Annette Spendlove City Recorder/HR Director 22 
   Julia LaSeure  Deputy City Recorder 23 
   Dave Carlson  City Attorney 24 
   Craig Barker  Community Development Director 25 
   Gary Kerr  Building Official 26 
   Polo Afuvai  Chief of Police 27 
    28 
 29 
VISITORS:  Nicole Weiss  Haleigh Mortensen Shae Thompson 30 
   Kennede Clarke  Nicole Barnes  Elizabeth Scott 31 
   Mikaela Matzl  Lexus Goodpasture Jackson Harris 32 
   Paige Phalen  Mariah Arave  Andrea Porter 33 
   Gennalyn Guthrie Haylee Chugg  Austin Halbert 34 
   McKenna Bull  Taylor Stroud  Monica Cook 35 
   Hannah Charlton Hali Bennion  Daniel Crosby 36 
   Abby Phalen  Chris Arbon  Kelly Matzl   37 
   Stacey Giatras  Lou Waikart  Marilyn Harris 38 
  39 
Mayor Harris convened the meeting at 6:30 pm and welcomed those in attendance.  Council Member 40 
Stoker offered the invocation and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 41 
 42 
CONSENT AGENDA 43 
1. Consideration and/or action to approve the minutes of the June 12, 2012 City Council 44 

meeting. 45 
2. Consideration and/or action to approve Business Licenses. 46 
 47 
Mayor Harris asked that item 2 be pulled from the consent agenda for now. 48 
 49 
Council Member Bailey moved to approve item 1 of the Consent Agenda.  Council Member Fawson 50 
seconded the motion. 51 



 

City Council July 10, 2012 Page 2 
 

Voting on the motion: 52 
Council Member Bailey yes 53 
Council Member Fawson yes 54 
Council Member Bigler  yes 55 
Council Member Hulme yes 56 
Council Member Stoker yes 57 
 58 
The motion passed unanimously. 59 
 60 
Mayor Harris stated that the business license request for Weeks Berries has been withdrawn.  They were 61 
issued a temporary business license and are no longer interested in a permanent business license. 62 
 63 
Council Member Fawson moved to approve all other business licenses.  Council Member Stoker 64 
seconded the motion.  65 
 66 
Voting on the motion: 67 
Council Member Bailey yes 68 
Council Member Fawson yes 69 
Council Member Bigler yes 70 
Council Member Hulme yes 71 
Council Member Stoker yes 72 
 73 
The motion passed unanimously. 74 
 75 
ACTIVE AGENDA  76 
3.         PUBLIC COMMENTS.  77 
 78 
Joan Brown, 2010 N 775 E, thanked the City Council and staff for working with Quail Ponds to get that 79 
subdivision recorded.  She said it has been a real experience and the people in the subdivision really 80 
appreciate the City. 81 
 82 
Brett Hamblin, 963 Deer Meadows Dr., said he lives downwind of where the fireworks were set off on 83 
the 4

th
 of July.  He said he was out of town but luckily he had a son-in-law who stayed behind and went to 84 

his house.  His son-in-law told him that there was flaming debris landing on his property and in his pool.  85 
Mr. Hamblin brought in a bag of debris and explained the extent and cost of the cleanup that is going to 86 
be required on his property.  Mr. Hamblin said if his son-in-law had not been there and opened his pool 87 
cover it would have burned up.  He asked to be notified next year if the City was considering this location 88 
because he will be looking for a damage deposit before agreeing to something like this.  89 
 90 
4. SWEARING IN OF NEW Y OUTH CITY COUNCIL.  91 
 92 
Mayor Harris explained that the North Ogden Youth City Council is very active in the City.  They do at 93 
least one service project per month and help the City out a lot.  Annette Spendlove, City Recorder, asked 94 
the incoming members to come forward.  The new members, Proposed Youth Mayor Shae Thompson, 95 
Youth City Council Members Elizabeth Scott, Jackson Harris, Andrea Porter, Austin Halbert, Monica 96 
Cook, and City Recorder Daniel Crosby took the Oath of Office and were sworn in. 97 
 98 
5. PRESENTATION HONORIN G LOU WAIKART.  99 
 100 
Mayor Harris said it is his honor tonight to make this presentation to Lou Waikart who has been part of 101 
the Community Emergency Response Team (CERT) for a lot of years.  He is moving from our 102 
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community and we want to recognize him tonight.  Chief Polo Afuvai and Mayor Harris presented Lou 103 
Waikart with a plaque recognizing his years of service.  The Council thanked him for his service and 104 
wished him the best. 105 
 106 
6. PRESENTATION ON THE COMMUNITY COVENANT P ROGRAM.  107 
 108 
This item has been pulled from tonightôs agenda as the presenter is unable to be here.  109 
 110 
7. PRESENTATION HONORIN G WEBER HIGH SCHOOL GIRLS SOFTBALL TEAM.  111 
 112 
Council Member Bigler said the City is happy to do this because we have State Champions here in our 113 
midst.  He explained that Weber High School is in the 5A rank and these girls won the State softball 114 
Championship.  He said that it is unfortunate because the school year in Weber School District ended 115 
before they won the championship so they didnôt get to be recognized as champions at school.  He asked 116 
the team members and coaches to come up to the front.  He explained that their record was 29 wins ï 3 117 
losses this season.  They had 10 wins ï 0 losses in their region and 7 wins ï 1 loss at the State 118 
Tournament.  He said they had to win three games the last day to win the State Championship and they 119 
did it.  That is quite a feat!  He stated that the coaches are Melinda Wade, Shelby Healy and Kim Pearson.  120 
The players are as follows: 121 
 122 

Seniors: Taylor Stroud and Nicole Weiss 123 
 124 
Juniors: Hali Bennion, McKenna Bull, Lexus Goodpasture, Gennalyn Guthrie, Paige 125 

Phalen and Erin Reichly 126 
 127 
Sophomores: Mariah Arave, Johnni Arbon, Nicole Barnes, Hannah Chalton, Haylee Chugg, 128 

Kennede Clarke, Mikaela Matzl and Haleigh Mortensen 129 
  130 
He explained that he has had the privilege to watch them play and they are great players.  He said he also 131 
knows several of them from off the field and they are wonderful young ladies.  The City presented each 132 
member of the team with a North Ogden City lapel pin and is giving the team a party at the Northshore 133 
Aquatic Center to celebrate one last time as a team before the seniors are off the college.   134 
 135 
8. PUBLIC HEARING TO RE CEIVE PUBLIC COM MENTS ON AMENDMENTS TO THE 136 

PRUD ORDINANCE. 137 
 138 
Craig Barker, Community Development Director, referred to the staff report and information provided to 139 
the City Council at the June 12, 2012 meeting when the Council set a public hearing for tonight.  In that 140 
packet the Council received a memo, the minutes of several Planning Commission meetings and the 141 
proposed amendments to the ordinance.  He explained that earlier this year staff members worked with 142 
the Planning Commission to identify what they felt were the main issues with regard to the Planned 143 
Residential Unit Developments (PRUDs).  The PRUD ordinance is actually a section of Chapter 11, the 144 
Zoning Ordinance.  In order to be amended it has to be heard by the City Council in a public hearing.  He 145 
said it will likely be August before the City Council takes action on this which is fine because there are no 146 
proposals waiting in the wings for this to happen.   He said the discussion centered around what the 147 
Planning Commission saw as some of the weaknesses in the ordinance that was on the books earlier this 148 
year.   149 
 150 
He explained that those are the issues that Dave Carlson, City Attorney, commented on in the proposed 151 
amendment.  They include how many lots you can have in a PRUD, the amount of required common area, 152 
common space improvements such as walking trails or a play field, the design and usefulness of common 153 
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space is lacking, the guarantee for those improvements, the Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions can 154 
cause problems for the homeowners regarding fees and upkeep, etcé  Dave Carlson is here tonight if 155 
there are questions for him.   156 
 157 
Council Member Bailey asked what the source of that list of issues was.  Craig Barker replied that the 158 
Planning Commission and staff reviewed the minutes and came up with a list that the Planning 159 
Commission agreed with.  Council Member Bigler said there is a pattern of similar problems.   160 
 161 
Council Member Bailey asked how the PRUD ordinance compares with other communitiesô PRUD 162 
ordinances.  Craig Barker said that the initial city PRUD ordinance came out of one the County created in 163 
the 1970s.  Since that time every city has amended it to meet what they felt were their needs but the raw 164 
design started out the same.  North Ogden has established a process that is different than Roy City or the 165 
County but the content is still quite similar for what is used by each city.   166 
 167 
Council Member Bailey asked if we are more restrictive than other communities in Weber County.  Craig 168 
Barker replied he thinks so.  When the developer first comes in there is a step by step process that is 169 
spelled out quite specifically.  He said sometimes a developer will come in with a plan that they may have 170 
spent tens of thousands of dollars on before it even comes to the City so they are reluctant to change it 171 
after investing that money.  172 
 173 
Council Member Bailey said his experience is not very deep or very rich in PRUDs but he has a sense 174 
from his months on the City Council that itôs all ugly.  It feels that way to him.  Are we smart enough to 175 
come up with all the things that can go wrong in a PRUD so we donôt end up holding the bag?  Craig 176 
Barker said it depends who you talk to.  There has been lots of discussion over the years on whether we 177 
even want to allow them.  That needs to be decided before you spend more time going through this.  178 
Council Member Bailey said his sense is that we have a 50/50 chance of success or failure with a PRUD 179 
and if it doesnôt succeed and doesnôt do well then the City ends up holding the bag for a lot of things.  180 
Craig Barker said he canôt tell the Council that itôs not a possibility but he thinks it is less of a possibility 181 
because we have tied a lot of things down.  He talked about Conditions, Covenants and Restrictions 182 
(CC&Rs) that go along with PRUDs and he said he thinks the Cityôs method of reviewing those was lax 183 
previously but we have addressed that specifically and it now states that the Economic Development 184 
Director and the Community Development Director shall review those and comment on them.   He said 185 
that is one weakness that we have tightened down; another thing we tightened down is the requirement for 186 
a cost guarantee for common space so it doesnôt fall back on the homeowners.  187 
 188 
Council Member Bailey said he doesnôt know that he is advocating that but he has an uneasy feeling 189 
based on recent events.  Council Member Bigler said another issue with that is not just the development 190 
along the way but after the fact the developer is gone once the project is sold.  They move on to another 191 
development in another city and they donôt follow through with the development they just left.  Even after 192 
the process there are still issues.  Craig Barker said it depends how it is set up; he lives in a PRUD that 193 
has been in place since 1978 and it works really well.  Council Member Bigler suggested Craig tell the 194 
Council how they set it up because the City has had nothing but headaches.  He said he has friends that 195 
serve in South Ogden and Kaysville and both of those cities have the same issues that we are facing.  196 
They can be a real headache where the City gets stuck in the middle and itôs a challenge. 197 
 198 
Mayor Harris said that is the impetus of trying to improve our ordinance.  The bigger question is whether 199 
we even want a PRUD ordinance.  He thinks that question has been answered; the Planning Commission 200 
has said yes at least twice since he has been Mayor.  Craig Barker said it has been a split vote both times 201 
as to whether we should have or not.   202 
 203 
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Council Member Fawson asked how many of the Planning Commission members have a vested interest 204 
in PRUDs.  How many of them are developers?  Craig Barker said he knows of one but that person 205 
doesnôt ever do PRUDs.  Mayor Harris said he thinks we need to be careful with that kind of a question.  206 
Council Member Fawson said he isnôt trying to stir it up but he is concerned if there are members who 207 
have a vested interest in PRUDs.  Mayor Harris said there is one but he isnôt doing any work in North 208 
Ogden.  209 
 210 
Council Member Bailey said he has some specific questions and asked if this is the appropriate time to 211 
bring those up.  Craig Barker said it is up to the Council but it can be brought back at the next meeting.  212 
Council Member Bailey said he will hold off for now.  213 
Mayor Harris opened the public hearing at 7:12pm. 214 
 215 
Joan Brown, 2010 N 775 E, said the City has had nothing but problems since PRUDs have come in.  She 216 
said Roylance Farms is unhappy, Quail Ponds was unhappy and Legacy had some issues too but those 217 
have been resolved.  In the years to come the Home Owners Association (HOA) fees are going to 218 
continue to increase and the incomes for those people are going to decrease; that is a concern.  She said 219 
there are some things that really need to be discussed.  Quail Ponds ended up with a flag lot which is 220 
totally unusable.  She expressed her hope that the City Council takes the time to really look into it and 221 
talk to the people that live in these developments.  She asked them to please consider these issues. 222 
 223 
Council Member Fawson moved to close the public hearing.  Council Member Bigler seconded the 224 
motion. 225 
 226 
Voting on the motion: 227 
Council Member Bailey yes 228 
Council Member Fawson yes 229 
Council Member Bigler yes 230 
Council Member Hulme yes 231 
Council Member Stoker yes 232 
 233 
The motion passed unanimously. 234 
 235 
The public hearing closed at 7:15pm. 236 
 237 
Council Member Bigler thanked Mayor Harris for allowing the City Council to take a look at PRUDs to 238 
see if they can be improved.  He said they can be great when they are done right.  Mayor Harris said there 239 
are some pretty extensive changes proposed for the Council to review.  He said whether to even have 240 
PRUDs is ultimately the City Councilôs decision.  241 
 242 
Council Member Bailey said when this comes back for Council discussion he would like to know whether 243 
there is someone who can come and speak to the reasons we should have PRUDs.  What are the benefits 244 
to the City? What does the City gain?  Craig Barker said the ordinance says in the preamble that we do 245 
this to give the landowners the flexibility in design because you can have larger and smaller lots mixed 246 
together with common space for single-family homes or you can put multi-family housing with a lot of 247 
common space in a single family zone.  It is supposed to provide the citizens who buy there something 248 
better than a normal land subdivision which is just an 8,000 sq. ft. lot.   A PRUD is supposed to provide 249 
you with some amenities like trails, open space, etcé  He said he lives in a twin home and the HOA 250 
maintains the lawns and takes care of snow removal.  There are some benefits; especially when you talk 251 
about the older population.  He said he has lived there for 10 years and he has seen how the fees can creep 252 
up; he pays $180 a month to support what goes on in his PRUD.   253 
 254 
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Council Member Fawson asked if some of the same exceptions could be accomplished with zoning 255 
changes.  He said he is looking for a method to remove the City as much as possible from these situations.  256 
Craig Barker said it might work.  Past City Councils have not been willing to go to lot sizes smaller than 257 
8,000 sq. ft. but maybe this Council is.  In Lewis Peak PRUD the lots go down to 5,000 sq. ft. with 258 
common space.  He said you can allow smaller lots but you donôt gain the common space and it tends to 259 
get crowded.  He mentioned cluster subdivisions and said they were used a lot in the County.  He said the 260 
developer doesnôt get a break on multi-family in a single-family zone but you can put them together in a 261 
smaller area and have the remaining area as common space.  He mentioned that there is a cluster 262 
subdivision in western Weber County where they put in a large horse pasture for the residents.  Those 263 
people all own a piece of that.  Cluster subdivisions are not as difficult as PRUDs. 264 
Council Member Bailey asked if there are some common aspects of PRUDs that are good.  Craig Barker 265 
said he thinks the strongest part of a PRUD is having residents that are willing to manage it; to take on the 266 
responsibility and do the work for the HOA.   267 
 268 
9. DISCUSSION AND/OR ACTION TO CONSIDER AN ORDINANCE AMENDING 269 

SECTION 4-1-5A &B FEES FOR LICEN SE OF THE NORTH OGDEN CITY CODE.  270 
 271 
Ron Chandler, City Manager, said this only amends Section 4-1-5A.  The City Council asked staff to look 272 
at removing the prorating of business license fees so that they renew on the date that the license was 273 
issued.  Thatôs what this ordinance does.  It makes the renewal date for any new businesses one year from 274 
the date they receive their licenses.  All existing businesses that have licenses now will continue to expire 275 
December 31st so they would stay on the current calendar year schedule. 276 
 277 
Council Member Bigler moved to approve Ordinance 2012-14 amending Section 4-1-5A of the City 278 
Code.  Council Member Fawson seconded the motion. 279 
 280 
Council Member Fawson asked if staff looked at the possibility of online renewals.  Ron Chandler replied 281 
yes, that is being worked on.  Council Member Fawson asked whether that will shorten the administrative 282 
time spent on those.  Ron Chandler said he couldnôt answer that right now. 283 
 284 
Voting on the motion: 285 
Council Member Bailey yes 286 
Council Member Fawson yes 287 
Council Member Bigler yes 288 
Council Member Hulme yes 289 
Council Member Stoker yes 290 
 291 
The motion passed unanimously. 292 
 293 
10. DISCUSSION AND/OR ACTION TO APPROVE A RE SOLUTION AMENDING TH E 294 

CONSOLIDATED FEES-BUSINESS LICENSE CHARGED BY NORTH OGDEN CITY 295 
FOR BUSINESS LICENSE LATE FEES. 296 

 297 
Ron Chandler said this is the second thing the City Council asked staff to bring back. This will give the 298 
City Council the opportunity to consider that we currently charge the base fee, we charge a regulatory fee 299 
for some, and the disproportionate fee.  Council asked staff to determine how eliminating the 300 
disproportionate fee and regulatory fee would affect our budget.  There are 132 commercial businesses in 301 
the City; of the base fee amount we receive $8,521, of the disproportionate fee we receive $13,792.  302 
Home occupations donôt have disproportionate fees and the rental units have a regulatory fee which 303 
comes out to $2,574 so if you were to change the business license fee to just the base fee it would affect 304 
the budget and we would lose $16,367.  He said the Council also asked staff to look at the time-in-motion 305 
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study done by Lewis, Young, Robertson and Burningham (LYRB) a number of years ago.  Bryan Steele 306 
has done that.   A new license is currently $84.23; based upon his study we would be able to charge 307 
$95.66.  Renewals are currently $64 and according to Bryan Steele we would be able to charge $71.65.  308 
Rental units would be the same; going from $64 to $71.65.   309 
 310 
Ron Chandler said 43% or 57 of our commercial business licenses only pay the base fee.  100% of Home  311 
Occupations only pay the base fee.  100% of the rental units pay the base fee plus the regulatory fee. 312 
 313 
He explained that the Resolution has two parts to it.  The first is that he left all of the fees blank which 314 
would allow the City Council to make those adjustments as they choose.  The second thing the Resolution 315 
does, as it pertains to late fees, is that it brings it in line with section 4-1-5B of the City Code.  It had dates 316 
in it before but now that we changed it to the anniversary date this matches up with the ordinance.  317 
 318 
Mayor Harris said we are looking at a Resolution that amends the Consolidated Fee Schedule as it relates 319 
to Business Licenses.  320 
 321 
Council Member Fawson said he wasnôt able to decipher the table of fees.  Ron Chandler said it doesnôt 322 
surprise him that they couldnôt decipher it because it is all over the place.  He said one thing we can see is 323 
that none of the cities charge the full amount of the disproportionate fee that they could be charging.  324 
They, like we did, all reduced that amount by a percentage but they are all over the place as to what those 325 
reductions are.  326 
 327 
Council Member Bailey asked, if the City Council is going to take the approach to do away with 328 
disproportionate fees, is there any kind of pattern with other cities for a recommended base rate.  Ron 329 
Chandler said he doesnôt know about that but when fees are adopted it has to be done in such a way that it 330 
establishes a value.  331 
 332 
Council Member Bailey said there was some lengthy discussion at previous meetings and Dave Carlson 333 
reminded the City Council that it has to be in the ballpark.  Dave Carlson said our fees have to be based 334 
on our costs.  We canôt base them on Ogdenôs cost, South Ogdenôs cost or Pleasant Viewôs cost.  Council 335 
Member Bailey asked if this all needs to be cost based or if we can assume there is an intrinsic value to 336 
the fact that we have given a business a business license.  Dave Carlson said it has to be roughly 337 
proportional to what the Cityôs cost is.  The costs have to be paid for at some point by somebody.  Itôs a 338 
question of whether they are paid for out of fees that are assessed directly to the business that youôre 339 
regulating or if the City is going to subsidize some of the costs to regulate that business through property 340 
taxes for instance.  Council Member Bailey said you canôt know exactly what it costs.  Changing one staff 341 
person could make a 25% difference in what it costs us.   342 
 343 
Council Member Fawson asked if any kind of subsidy goes toward the license fee from other places.  If 344 
we subsidize the license fee with increases elsewhere or the General Fund then we wouldnôt be charging 345 
what it costs us to process the base rate.  Dave Carlson said the regulatory fees are supposed to 346 
approximate the Cityôs cost to regulate the business.  He said the disproportionate fee is different; that is 347 
optional.  348 
 349 
Council Member Fawson said what he understood from the study is that we are slightly underpriced on 350 
our actual cost for providing the service.  Ron Chandler said that is true, it is based on numbers that are 351 
three or four years old.   352 
 353 
Council Member Bigler said a possible concern is that if we lower this for the current budget it will 354 
decrease it a bit.  For those that werenôt here last year, overall what businesses are paying and what the 355 
City is bringing in, the total isnôt that much different.  Until last year we werenôt charging rental units any 356 
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license fees at all.  Before last year when this was voted on thatôs when we started charging a business 357 
license fee for rental units.  He said there are 194 rental units and the total of 552 businesses includes the 358 
rental units.  If you subtract the 194 rental units and donôt include that everybody was paying $100 for 359 
their business license fee; we found out that the City canôt do that because itôs too much.  He said without 360 
the rental units and charging $100 we were bringing in $35,800 a year.  Whereas if we did the proposed 361 
cost and put it at $72 and do away with the disproportionate fees for rental units; forget the other 362 
administrative fee they would still be paying less.  If you take the $72 as recommended multiplied by 552, 363 
the total number of business, we are bringing in $39,744.  We are bringing in exactly $4,000 more a year 364 
than we were previous to the disproportionate fees because we didnôt have rental units involved.  He said 365 
if we change it to the $72, rental unit owners would be paying less than they have been and business 366 
owners, if they are paying $64 currently, would be paying slightly more but nobody would be paying a 367 
disproportionate fee.  He said he would rather have just one business license fee.  $72 sound like it covers 368 
that cost and it would be $4,000 more than we were doing 12 months ago.  For this budget adjustment it 369 
wouldnôt be $16,000 it would be $11,600 difference from what it was 12 months ago and prior. 370 
 371 
Council Member Bailey said the $72 is the renewal fee and he noticed from Bryanôs time in motion study 372 
that a new license costs the City a little more.  He asked whether Council Member Bigler would propose 373 
the same $72 fee for new licenses.  Council Member Bigler said he would propose that staff and 374 
administration put a recommendation together for those because the residents shouldnôt have to pay for 375 
that.  A new business license is a one-time deal but renewals are different.  He said we need to cover our 376 
costs. Council Member Bailey proposed $100 for a new license and $75 for a renewal.  Council Member 377 
Bigler asked that the numbers be rounded off.  We are the only City that doesnôt have a round dollar 378 
amount.  He said that would be easier for everybody involved.  He would be fine with the way Ron 379 
Chandler and his staff put this together but he would like to get rid of the other fees and round off the 380 
cents.  Council Member Bigler said besides rounding those funny numbers he noticed that the fireworks 381 
businesses that come in have no attachment to our City and thatôs the one we charge $89.99.  If you look 382 
at other cities there is a $200 base fee, a $300 base fee, a $300 inspection fee; he would like to see us 383 
charge a lot more for that. 384 
 385 
Council Member Bailey asked if we are on solid legal ground with that and whether it fits the intent of 386 
business licensing.  Dave Carlson said it should bear some relationship to what it costs the City to 387 
regulate that business.  Council Member Bigler said it requires a lot more regulation to ensure they are 388 
selling the right products.  Dave Carlson said the thing with fireworks is that a lot of the regulations are 389 
done on the State level and not the City level.  He added that he is sure there is some time that the City 390 
has to spend on those temporary businesses.  Council Member Bigler said he will take staffôs advice on 391 
that but he wanted to bring it up because temporary businesses are broken down and we are in line with 392 
most of them but that one is way low.   393 
 394 
Mayor Harris said the Fire Marshal spends a lot of time on the fireworks stands.  Council Member Bigler 395 
said that is why he thinks it should be more because of the time it takes.  Mayor Harris said the Fire 396 
Marshal is not a part of the City.  Dave Carlson said the State has taken away the Cityôs right to regulate 397 
fireworks.  Council Member Bigler said he just wanted to point that out but he is fine with a 398 
recommendation.  399 
 400 
Council Member Bailey moved to adopt a simple fee structure for business licenses: $100 for an 401 
initial a pplication fee and $75 for a renewal for commercial businesses, home occupations and 402 
residential rentals.  Wait to hear from staff on recommendations for temporary fireworks  and 403 
solicitorôs licenses and do away with disproportionate fees and the special regulatory  fees for 404 
residential rentals.  Council Member Bigler seconded the motion. 405 
 406 
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Ron Chandler said page 2 includes the late fees as well to bring them in line with our ordinance.  Council 407 
Member Hulme asked what happens if the business does not pay their renewal fee in 6 months.  Dave 408 
Carlson said it depends but typically the City would get a court order and that has been done before.   409 
 410 
Council Member Bigler asked if Ron Chandler and Staff could look at all the fees, clean them all up and 411 
round the numbers so it is done all at once rather than piecemeal it.  Mayor Harris said there are enough 412 
changes that we probably want to bring the Resolution back later.  Council Member Hulme suggested 413 
rounding them all up to the nearest $5.   414 
 415 
Mayor Harris said the Resolution will be brought back to amend the Consolidated Fee Schedule. 416 
 417 
Council Member Bigler mentioned a concern that he and Council Member Fawson both have on home 418 
occupations.  There were no disproportionate fees or other additional fees on those previously so they are 419 
going to go up to $100 to start a Home Occupation business.  Council Member Bailey said one thing that 420 
surprised him was staff reporting that there is no difference in the cost for processing a commercial or 421 
home business license.  He said it doesnôt cause him any heartburn to keep it the same and he is in favor 422 
of doing that.  423 
 424 
Council Member Fawson said he thinks there are a lot of home occupations and an increase in that is 425 
more significant to them than it would be to a commercial business.  Council Member Bailey said that is 426 
true but they will only see an $11 increase for a renewal. 427 
 428 
Council Member Hulme asked if the Council needs to open the budget to amend this.  Ron Chandler 429 
replied yes and added that this will be included in that budget opening. 430 
 431 
Voting on the motion: 432 
Council Member Bailey yes 433 
Council Member Fawson yes 434 
Council Member Bigler yes 435 
Council Member Hulme yes 436 
Council Member Stoker yes 437 
 438 
The motion passed unanimously. 439 
 440 
11. DISCUSSION AND/OR ACTION TO ACCEPT THE C ANVASS OF THE PRIMARY 441 

ELECTION.  442 
 443 
Annette Spendlove passed out copies of the canvass.  She stated that she received this information just 444 
before the City Council meeting tonight.  The City Council is approving what Weber County 445 
Commissioners has done because we contracted them to do the elections for us so they were the Board of 446 
Canvassers and you will be considering their canvass results.  She reviewed the canvass which is included 447 
as attachment B. 448 
 449 
Council Member Bigler moved to accept the canvass.  Council Member Hulme seconded the 450 
motion. 451 
 452 
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Voting on the motion: 453 
Council Member Bailey yes 454 
Council Member Fawson yes 455 
Council Member Bigler yes 456 
Council Member Hulme yes 457 
Council Member Stoker yes 458 
 459 
The motion passed unanimously. 460 
 461 
12. DISCUSSION AND/OR ACTION TO CONSIDER CAN CELLI NG THE JULY 24, 2012 462 

MEETING.  463 
 464 
Annette Spendlove stated that our next City Council meeting falls on Pioneer Day for the State and  465 
the City is closed this day.  466 
 467 
Council Member Fawson moved to cancel the July 24, 2012 Council meeting.  Council Member  468 
Bailey seconded the motion. 469 
 470 
Voting on the motion: 471 
Council Member Bailey yes 472 
Council Member Fawson yes 473 
Council Member Bigler yes 474 
Council Member Hulme yes 475 
Council Member Stoker yes 476 
 477 
The motion passed unanimously. 478 
 479 
13. DISCUSSION AND/OR ACTION TO CONSIDER A B OARD OF ADJUSTMENT.  480 
 481 
Council Member Bigler asked Ron Chandler to present his information on this.  Ron Chandler said there 482 
are a couple things that have come up out of the discussion about going back to a Board of Adjustment 483 
(BOA) or continuing on with the Administrative Law Judge (ALJ).  One of those things is the number of 484 
homes that have carports that would not be able to expand those carports because they would encroach 485 
into the required side yard setbacks which, right now are 8 feet.  He said staff began looking at how big a 486 
problem this could be for the City and how many homes are involved.  He referred to a map, included as 487 
attachment C, showing all the areas where we could run into this kind of a problem.  There is a provision 488 
in one of the sections of the zoning ordinance which addresses this very thing and it states that in certain 489 
zones single family dwellings built prior to 1980 that do not have adequate parking as required by the 490 
current ordinance may request a reduced side yard of not less than 4 feet.  Craig Barker, Community 491 
Development Director and Gary Kerr, Building Official, have been diligently working to see which 492 
homes are affected by this.   Prior to finding this provision we had a couple people come in asking for this 493 
and we thought they were going to need to request a variance but if they could meet the 4 foot setback 494 
they would not require one.  There are a number of places in town where a person has built a structure and 495 
it has encroached into the side yard setbacks so Dave Carlson and Ron Chandler have been working on 496 
what can be done to alleviate the problems.  They drafted some language today that needs some more 497 
tweaking and will have to go to Planning Commission.  Essentially what it would do is the same thing 498 
and would make those lots legal/non-conforming.  If they continue to maintain the non-conforming status 499 
there shouldnôt be a problem.   Ron Chandler said if Council would like to make a recommendation for 500 
the Planning Commission to consider this he, Craig Barker and Gary Kerr will identify the lots in town 501 
where this may apply.  Right now he is only aware of two or three that are out there but there could be 502 
more. 503 
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Council Member Bigler said he would like this to go to Planning Commission.  He recommended and 504 
hopes that we would give a stay and allow the structures to not come down in the meantime until this is 505 
resolved.  Ron Chandler said as long as this is in the works he agrees with that.  506 
 507 
Council Member Bailey asked Ron Chandler if he will be looking at what other ramifications there may 508 
be. Ron Chandler replied yes.  He said they want to address the issue but not create a bigger problem than 509 
we have now. 510 
 511 
Council Member Fawson asked if these are essentially grandfathered into this non-conforming status.  512 
Ron Chandler said yes but added that there are some restrictions on properties in a non-conforming state; 513 
you cannot make changes to existing non-conforming uses or structures.  You are ok the way you are but 514 
in order to change anything you would have to come into compliance with current code.   Council 515 
Member Fawson asked if they would be given a building permit, not to expand the structure, but just to 516 
bring it up to date.  Ron Chandler explained that if a structure burns down it can be rebuilt on the same 517 
footprint and we would issue a building permit for that but it cannot be changed or expanded. 518 
 519 
Council Member Bigler said this will go to the Planning Commission first and then come back to the City 520 
Council to vote on the changes.  Craig Barker said there will be two ordinances coming up.  The first will 521 
be heard at the next Planning Commission meeting and the other has just begun being formulated so that 522 
it doesnôt allow a window for other people to go and do the same thing.  They want to allow those present 523 
non-conforming properties to be legal.  Craig Barker said he will be trying to determine how many of the 524 
lots in blue are in this situation so we know the extent of the problem.  525 
 526 
Mayor Harris said the Council seems to have gotten pretty far afield and asked what their direction is.  527 
Ron Chandler clarified that much of what he has heard as far as whether we should have a BOA or ALJ 528 
was based upon this very issue.   The law is very specific as to the requirements of a variance and a BOA 529 
or ALJ should come to the same conclusion.  This may solve the problems for the residents and the 530 
question of a BOA vs. ALJ.   531 
 532 
Council Member Stoker said she has a concern with the future of the BOA that sometimes people have a 533 
different opinion or perspective of a board of their peers than an ALJ.  Taking your case to five people vs. 534 
one; hearing no from five people may be easier to take than the ALJ saying no.   535 
 536 
Council Member Bailey said he has had experience with the BOA but not the ALJ.  He asked if the ALJ 537 
goes through the same five criteria that the BOA considers and would he go through the same process that 538 
the BOA would go through.  Council Member Stoker said the criteria are the same but she has not sat in 539 
on a case with the ALJ so she doesnôt know what process he uses.  Council Member Bigler said they have 540 
the same criteria but that can be said of any court or judge; it is laws and it can be interpreted differently 541 
by different people.  He said you can have the same case with three different judges and have three 542 
different outcomes.  He indicated that he has the same concerns as Council Member Stoker.  If they are 543 
looking at the same criteria and the same set of rules it would make life a lot easier to have five people 544 
voting vs. a paid employee.  He said he is not saying that anything inappropriate was going on but the 545 
perception of residents matters in a case like this.  His preference would be a BOA because that would be 546 
a lot easier, no matter what the decision was, for the City Council or Mayor to stay out of it.  Itôs hard to 547 
justify when they say it is a paid employee.   548 
 549 
Council Member Fawson said he agrees with what has been said and he also feels that it creates pressure 550 
on the individual to retain an attorney.  From his perspective, if he is going before a board of his peers he 551 
doesnôt necessarily feel obligated to retain an attorney and incur those costs.  552 
 553 
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Mayor Harris said he thinks the other side of the coin needs to be presented too.  His concern about going 554 
away from the ALJ is that the process and the outcome is exactly the same either way.  There are a lot of 555 
other kinds of things with respect to keeping the Board current and keeping them trained.  He also 556 
mentioned the administrative support on the part of the City staff; that takes a lot of time and effort.  We 557 
have an ALJ handling all of our code violations and he hopes the City Council doesnôt do away with the 558 
ALJ altogether.  If the Council decides to go back to the BOA he would still like to use the ALJ for all of 559 
the code violations and determining what those outcomes are.   560 
 561 
Council Member Bigler asked, in reference to the BOA, whether the City Attorney goes on behalf of the 562 
City and against the resident at those hearings.  Craig Barker said no and added that he was on the North 563 
Ogden City BOA for many years and there are pros and cons to both sides.  He said oftentimes the Board 564 
is intimidated because they donôt know the law all that well.  He said the BOA is a quasi-judicial body 565 
meaning that the appeal of their decision is the court system.  He said he feels it is necessary to have the 566 
City Attorney attend the meetings to give legal advice to the Board.   567 
 568 
Mayor Harris said his impression is that the BOA was acting more like a Planning Commission than a 569 
BOA.  Council Member Stoker said she was trained but agreed that it was that way toward the end 570 
because the other members werenôt trained.   571 
 572 
Council Member Hulme said one of the risks of having a group of peers there is that these are people that 573 
you live with.  There can be pressures to grant things or grudges held by someone.  He said in his mind 574 
going to the ALJ takes a lot of that out of the equation.  He said he is not implying anything at all but he 575 
thinks itôs easier to bribe or coerce five members that are your peers than it is an ALJ.  He said he is not at 576 
all suggesting that has ever happened here but it needs to be said.  The pros of an ALJ outweigh the cons 577 
by a great deal. 578 
 579 
Council Member Fawson asked if it is legal to establish the BOA as the appeals board after the person 580 
sees the ALJ or if  it has to stay in the court system.  Dave Carlson said State Law addresses these things.  581 
He said that smaller cities found that a BOA was kind of unwieldy because of the staff time and training 582 
and there wasnôt much for them to do.  Itôs hard to keep them interested and trained to do this job once or 583 
twice a year.  That being said the majority of cities still have a BOA.  Council Member Bigler said he 584 
thinks if the ALJ was first and then the BOA that would be really intimidating for residents.  We are 585 
human so there is a chance that someone could do a friend a favor and that could be a City Council 586 
Member, a Planning Commissioner or the Mayor.   587 
 588 
Council Member Bigler moved to use a Board of Adjustment rather than the Administrative Law 589 
Judge for variances.   590 
 591 
Dave Carlson said his suggestion would be to direct staff to bring back an ordinance to do that.  The City 592 
Council will have to amend the code to go back to the BOA.   593 
 594 
Craig Call said that is something that has to be done by the Planning Commission.  A recommendation 595 
would have to come to the City Council from the Planning Commission.   596 
 597 
Ron Chandler said any changes to the zoning ordinance have to go through the Planning Commission.   598 
 599 
Council Member Bigler moved to direct the Planning Commission to consider the Board of 600 
Adjustment issue.  Council Member Stoker seconded the motion. 601 
 602 
Council Member Hulme asked how long ago the Planning Commission looked at this and made the 603 
change.  Annette Spendlove replied that it was 2010.  604 
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Voting on the motion: 605 
Council Member Fawson  yes 606 
Council Member Bigler  yes 607 
Council Member Hulme  no 608 
Council Member Stoker  yes 609 
Council Member Bailey  yes 610 
 611 
The motion passed 4 to 1. 612 
 613 
14. DISCUSSION AND/OR ACTION TO CONSIDER A C ITY ATTORNEY.  614 
 615 
Mayor Harris said Dave Carlson has accepted employment with the State Attorney Generalôs office and 616 
his gain in our loss.  We need to replace him and have put out an RFP.  We had four law firms respond to 617 
that request and we interviewed each of those firms.  The interview committee included Council Member 618 
Bailey, Ron Chandler, Kevin Warren, Annette Spendlove, and Mayor Harris.  Mayor Harris said they feel 619 
that they picked the best firm available in Anderson, Call and Wilkerson.  Specifically Jonathon Call and 620 
Craig Call will be representing the City if the Council approves their contract.     621 
 622 
Council Member Hulme moved to approve the contract for City Attorney services.  Council 623 
Member Fawson seconded the motion. 624 
 625 
Council Member Bigler said he would prefer to try it by paying an attorney for the work that is done 626 
rather than enter into a contract and having them here at every City Council meeting.  44 hours a month 627 
comes out to $85 an hour and usually we donôt even use the attorney that much in the Council.  He said 628 
he would prefer to pay for the work that needs to be done because he thinks that would be the better way 629 
to go.  He said cities do it both ways but this is his preference; rather than paying him for 44 hours of 630 
work even if we donôt have that much work.  This month we only have one City Council meeting and last 631 
month we only had one.  He said he would rather not be on a contract where we are obligated to pay him 632 
that much money regardless of the work we have to do.  He stated that the contract is for $45,000 a year 633 
for up to 44 hours of work regardless of the workload we have and any time over that is more.  He read 634 
that any additional costs may be incurred for reasonable litigation expenses, law clerks and paralegals.  It 635 
goes on to say that in addition to those costs we will be charged for photocopies, faxes, long distance 636 
calls, postage, mileage, parking chargesé In essence the $45,000 is just for time.  He said he is not 637 
convinced that our City needs that many hours.   638 
 639 
Council Member Fawson said he doesnôt think we need a fulltime attorney and he is happy to have a part-640 
time attorney.  He thinks the hourly rate is reasonable to keep a qualified attorney on retainer.  He said a 641 
review at six months will encourage them not to nickel and dime us to death for administrative costs. 642 
 643 
Voting on the motion:  644 
Council Member Bigler  no 645 
Council Member Hulme  yes 646 
Council Member Stoker  no 647 
Council Member Bailey  yes 648 
Council Member Fawson  yes 649 
 650 
The motion passed 3 to 2. 651 
 652 
 653 
 654 
 655 
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15. PUBLIC COMMENTS.  656 
 657 
Stacey Giatras, 1116 E 3250 N, offered kudos to the City Council for revisiting the disproportionate fee 658 
issue.  She said that the Council is going in a good direction with that.  659 
 660 
16. DISCUSSION AND/OR ACTION TO CONSIDER GOI NG INTO A CLOSED MEE TING 661 

TO DISCUSS PENDING LITIGATION PER UTAH C ODE 52-4-205. 662 
 663 
Council Member Hulme moved to enter into a closed meeting to discuss pending litigation per Utah 664 
Code 52-4-205. Council Member Bailey seconded the motion. 665 
 666 
Voting on the motion: 667 
Council Member Bigler  yes 668 
Council Member Hulme  yes 669 
Council Member Stoker  yes 670 
Council Member Bailey  yes 671 
Council Member Fawson  no 672 
The motion passed 4 to 1. 673 
 674 
The Council recessed at 8:55pm and went into a closed meeting at 8:59pm. 675 
 676 
The Council reconvened in a regular meeting at 9:36pm. 677 
 678 
17. COUNCIL COMMENTS.  679 
 680 
Council Member Bailey said he has a few follow-up items.  The first is whether we got North Ogden 681 
Elementary School satisfied.  Ron Chandler said a meeting is scheduled for July 12, 2012 with them to 682 
discuss this.   683 
 684 
Council Member Bailey said the second thing is that he has had a couple citizens approach him about 685 
road patches that are not in good shape.  One is at the corner of 2750 N and 1050 E.  Mayor Harris said 686 
that is a temporary patch.  Council Member Bailey said the other one is at 2600 N and Fruitland Dr.  687 
Mayor Harris said he is not sure they are done working on that one but he is certain the first one is a 688 
temporary patch.   689 
 690 
Council Member Bailey said the third thing is the fireworks; up until tonight he was feeling really good 691 
about the fireworks until the gentleman mentioned the flaming debris.  Mayor Harris said the Youth City 692 
Council and City Staff went out the following day to clean up and took out several large garbage bags full 693 
of charred cardboard from the fireworks.  He said there were two other houses besides this particular 694 
gentlemanôs that they were not able to get to the backyards because of fences but they did clean up the 695 
front yards and driveways.  He said some of the debris will disintegrate as soon as it gets wet but it does 696 
leave a mess.  The only other negative comment he received was that a residentôs father got a piece of ash 697 
in his eye.  In all the Youth Council and City Staff spent three hours cleaning up on Thursday morning.   698 
 699 
Mayor Harris said he is concerned about the pool clean-up and thinks it is something that the Council 700 
should consider.  Council Member Bailey asked whether it is too late to offer to clean up his place.  701 
Council Member Bigler said for goodwill he would not be against paying to clean up his property.  He 702 
said one concern he has is whether the debris was on fire.  Council Member Bailey agreed that it is 703 
important to know if there was in fact flaming debris landing on peopleôs roofs.  Mayor Harris said there 704 
may have been some cardboard that was not completely out by the time it hit the ground.   705 
 706 
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Council Member Bailey said this is a function of how the wind was blowing too and asking if there is 707 
another location that we could move to next year. Council Member Bigler said they were originally 708 
talking about doing the fireworks on the north side of Barker Park.  He was surprised when this ended up 709 
on the east side because that is not what was decided.  Mayor Harris said that was discussed but the area 710 
on the north side is long and narrow with brush and trees.  He said there was discussion between Dave 711 
Nordquist and Lorrie Frazier and the fireworks vendor about the best location as well as between Kevin 712 
Warren and Lyman Barker regarding the use of his field; this was just a better launch site.  Council 713 
Member Bigler suggested looking at the other location in the future if there is room there to launch safely; 714 
visibility will be the same at both locations.  Council Member Hulme said he thinks the wind was pretty 715 
high but not so high that he thought we should have cancelled.  Mayor Harris agreed and said the Fire 716 
Chief, Lynn Froerer, was watching that very closely and he felt very good about the whole process.    717 
 718 
Mayor Harris asked Ron Chandler to talk with that homeowner and find out if there were any other 719 
problems.  Ron Chandler replied that he would do that.  720 
 721 
Council Member Bailey said at the last meeting the Council talked about ways to put leverage on Rocky 722 
Mountain Power and asked if anything has proceeded in that direction.  Ron Chandler replied no, not 723 
much has proceeded.  He said Steve Rush is the Regional Community Coordinator and he has been 724 
working for the last two weeks to schedule a time to meet them onsite to go over this.  He said he hasnôt 725 
heard anything from CenturyLink.  Comcast said they are waiting on Rocky Mountain Power to provide 726 
some power to their fiber nodes so they can make the change over.  Ron Chandler said the last he heard 727 
from Steve Rush was that their project director wants to meet Ron onsite because he thinks itôs done and 728 
there arenôt any more pole transfers to be done.   Ron Chandler said he doesnôt know exactly what he 729 
means by that and he has left a number of messages and has not heard back.   730 
 731 
Council Member Fawson said that is the core of the issue for him.  They can ignore us all they want, 732 
thatôs the problem and we have no recourse.  We canôt impose any fines.  What he is interested in is 733 
whether we can legally do anything.  Council Member Hulme said they are a monopoly and only because 734 
they have been allowed to be by a higher authority than us.  Ron Chandler said he hasnôt tried to contact 735 
anybody from the State but added that he will keep working on both ends. 736 
 737 
Council Member Bailey asked about the status of the Public Works Committee.  Mayor Harris replied 738 
that we are going to wait until Council Member Taylor gets back so he can be a part of the decision 739 
making.  He said we donôt have an exact date yet but it should within the next month or so.  Council 740 
Member Bigler asked if it is going to be ready to go when he gets back because we will be getting into the 741 
bad weather and winter by then.  If not, we will just have to work on it throughout the winter and not do 742 
anything until the spring.  He was hoping we could get going on it so we could have good weather.   743 
 744 
Council Member Bailey said one of the things that was approved in the 2012-2013 budget were tablet 745 
computers.  He asked where we stand on that.  Annette Spendlove replied that the Council will have them 746 
next week; they are the Samsung Galaxy.  They have been purchased and are the 10ò models.   747 
 748 
Council Member Bailey asked Ron Chandler whether the Attorney we hired fits within our budget or if 749 
the budget will need to be reopened.  Ron Chandler replied that we budgeted $83,500 this year to split 750 
between the Economic Development Consultant and the City Attorney.  We received four applications for 751 
the Economic Development Consultant and their prices range from $36,000 to $102,000.  He said it is 752 
interesting how big a spread that is.  Interviews for that will be set up for some time next week.   753 
 754 
Council Member Fawson said he appreciates the work that has been done recently when residents bring 755 
up concerns.  He indicated that the vast majority of comments he has gotten on Cherry Days and the 756 
fireworks has been very positive. 757 
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Council Member Bigler asked about the intersection of 1050 E and 2600 N.  Ron Chandler said we will 758 
be putting up a stop ahead sign and painting a stop bar there.  We will not be changing the sign.  The sign 759 
is visible from 2600 N; it is not for lack of visibility.  He said he talked with Chief Afuvai about doing a 760 
light police presence there.  He said he has been watching that intersection and people have grown a little 761 
lazy.  They get to the edge and just creep into the intersection.  They need to stop and take a look.  He 762 
said he thinks ultimately a little police presence will help.  Council Member Bigler asked how many 763 
accidents we have seen there.   Council Member Fawson said it wasnôt that high a number but there have 764 
been some pretty serious accidents there.  Mayor Harris said that will be addressed.  Council Member 765 
Bigler said his last comment is that he thinks having the City Manager contact the person who emailed 766 
the Council about this intersection would go a long way.  He suggested that Ron Chandler contact this 767 
person and take a minute to let them know what we are doing about this.  Ron Chandler said he would do 768 
that.  769 
 770 
Council Member Stoker thanked Ron Chandler, Dave Carlson and Craig Barker for the effort they have 771 
put in on the issue of non-conforming lots and coming up with a solution. 772 
 773 
Dave Carlson said he has been here almost 2 ½ years and it has been an honor and a privilege.  There are 774 
a lot of friendships that he made that he is going to miss.  The future of North Ogden is very bright.  Itôs a 775 
great place to live and itôs just going to get better.  He thanked everyone for the opportunity to come here 776 
and serve.  He said in everything that he has done and tried to do here his only agenda has been to try to 777 
do whatôs right.  He said there may be some people that he has offended along the way and he apologized 778 
for that.   He said there was no ill will intended on his part he was just trying to do what was best for the 779 
City and make the best legal judgments.   780 
 781 
Annette Spendlove said August 7, 2012 will be a work session beginning at 6:30pm with the Benefit 782 
Committee.  She said they are trying to schedule a meeting to get together and discuss what questions 783 
they need to ask the Council.   The Utah League of Cities and Towns Annual Conference is coming up 784 
the second week in September and she needs to know by the end of July who is going to attend.  She has 785 
already booked five rooms at the Sheraton and needs to know who is going so other arrangements can be 786 
made if necessary. 787 
 788 
Ron Chandler reminded everyone to register for RecycleBank if they have not done that yet.  Annette 789 
Spendlove said the City will continue to send out information to the residents on that program. 790 
 791 
 792 
18. ADJOURNMENT.  793 
 794 
Council Member Bailey moved to adjourn.  Council Member Fawson seconded the motion. 795 
 796 
Voting on the motion: 797 
Council Member Bailey yes 798 
Council Member Fawson yes 799 
Council Member Bigler yes 800 
Council Member Hulme yes 801 
Council Member Stoker yes 802 
 803 
The motion passed unanimously. 804 
 805 
The meeting adjourned at 10:14pm. 806 
 807 
 808 
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